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WATERTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION REGULAR MEETING
Swift Middle School

250 Colonial Street, Oakville

Library

Monday, September 14, 2009 – 7:30 PM 

Members Present:
Gina Calabrese, Chairman


Richard Mazzamaro, Vice-Chairman


Mary Colangelo, Secretary


Thomas Lambert

                                   
Jacob Irwin


Joseph Apicella 


Janice Pond


Kevin Killeen                                        

Others Present:
Karen Baldwin, Superintendent of Schools

Dr. James Collin, Assistant Superintendent of Schools for Curriculum and Special Services


Karen Clancy, Business Manager


Matthew Terzigni, Student Council Representative


Matthew Geary, Principal, Watertown High School


Kathy Scully, Principal, JTPS


Joy Brieve, Watertown Resident


Sandra Greenwood, Watertown Resident


Fran Palmer, Teacher

Nick Rinaldi, Watertown Resident


Mark Warenko, Watertown Resident


Sarah Smolski, Watertown Resident


Pam Demirs, Watertown Resident


Vincent Trumbull, Watertown Resident


Michelle Spagnoletti, Watertown Resident


Bill Donston, Watertown Resident


Joanna Pond, Watertown Resident


Heather Rinaldi, Watertown Resident


Bill O’Donnell, Watertown Resident


Guy Buzzannco, Watertown Resident


Nadine Savage, Watertown Resident     

Absent:
Todd Griffin

A.
Convene Regular Meeting - 7:30 PM  


Ms. Calabrese convened the meeting at 7:30 PM.

B. Salute to the Flag

Ms. Calabrese led the Pledge of Allegiance.

C. Report from Student Council Representative – Matthew Terzigni

Mr. Terzigni:  We’ve only been in school for a few weeks now and we’ve already got things underway.  We had a “Truth about Hate” meeting, which is run by the Delta group and Mr. and Mrs. Kuegler.  It was to help prevent hate from happening at the high school, ease bullying and to try to get everyone to start to get along a little bit.

This Friday is our first football game at the high school, which is also going to be the dedication of the field.  

Also next Wednesday, is our new teacher reception.  We’re going to welcome all our new teachers to the high school and wish them a good year.

Ms. Calabrese:  Before we begin public participation, some of you may not know that we held a joint Advertising and Athletics Committee prior to this board meeting and at that meeting a solution was found to use external funding to reinstate interscholastic sports at Swift for the winter and the spring.  With that in mind, I need to ask for a motion to amend the agenda.

MOTION:  made by Ms. Colangelo, sec. by Mr. Lambert

TEXT OF MOTION:  To amend the agenda

DISCUSSION:  None

OPPOSED:  None

ABSTAINED:  None

VOTE:  Motion passed unanimously

MOTION:  made by Mr. Mazzamaro, sec. by Ms. Colangelo

TEXT OF MOTION:  Reconsideration of interscholastic sports at Swift, to add item J3 to the Board of Education Agenda tonight.  This motion is to use external fund accounts of banner advertising and pay-to-participate revenue to fund Swift Middle School athletics programs for winter of 2010 and spring of 2010 athletics.

DISCUSSION:  None

OPPOSED:  None

ABSTAINED:  None

VOTE:  Motion passed unanimously

D. Public Participation

Nick Rinaldi, 334 Georgetown Drive:  I want to take a minute to thank all of the parents who came tonight in support of this cause.  More importantly, I want to thank the Board of Education and the Superintendant for listening to us.  There’s been a small group and it’s grown in size to really come up with solutions.  Again, I wish most of the parents were here this evening.  I want to single out Joe Gugliotti; he made a fantastic speech.  We are not here as opponents, we are here to work with you.  As you can see, when there is a subject that is very passionate to us, like middle school sports, you get a great turnout.  I want to comment on Mr. Lambert’s earlier comments regarding the budget.  This is a call out to all the parents.  Next year, we’re going to have the same issue.  This is a one year solution, so next year, when there is a budget proposal and I’m sure it’s going to be an increase, we need to band together and we need to push it through the first time.  We’re all suffering, unemployment is up to close to 10%, people are worried about their jobs.  Some people here may have lost their jobs or had family members lose their jobs.  They’ve taken a haircut in pay.  These are difficult economic times and I definitely sympathize with everyone.  I don’t envy this board.  This is a tough job.  You come here, you meet once a month, maybe twice a month to try to come up with solutions to help out kids get the best education possible and a well rounded education and I admire that.  I sit on a couple of boards; it’s easy to be a critic, we’re in football season now, it’s easy to be a Monday morning quarterback and just criticize, but until you sit on one of these boards and I’ve sat on them, there are decisions that need to be made that are very very difficult and no matter what you do, someone is going to be impacted.  Again, I want to thank the board, I want to thank this great coalition of parents that have come down here tonight in support of middle school sports and we all look forward to working with you as a group, as a community to better our kid’s future.  Thank you.

Mark Warenko, 636 Platt Road:  I’m here on behalf of my daughter, my adult daughter who couldn’t make it.  She’s a teacher, she wrote a letter, which is almost not necessary to say, because you already accomplished the mission, I guess, but I think I cannot go home without saying this and I will read this for you if I may:

“I come here as a former student of Swift Middle School, a mother of two, taxpayer and a 7th grade teacher in Wolcott.  I have many wonderful memories of lessons learned while I was at Swift.  Mrs. Maxwell had us create our own colonies, Mr. Krantz had us do labs on crystallization of sugar, and Mr. Dunai bravely taught us pre-algebra.  There were other extremely important lessons, though, and they did not take place in the classroom during school hours, but out in the field after school.  These lessons learned through sports hold a value that is just as important as the ones that came from within the classroom; playing basketball with Mr. Shu in 7th grade.  He was a coach that pushed you, encouraged you, joked with you, yelled at you when you needed it and gave you the freedom to discover the potential within you.  This is a powerful thing because up until this point as students many follow the lead of their teachers.  With a quality coach and sports programs, kids take more control and are strong and motivated by a desire to win to be part of a team, represent their school and town and excel in an area that they love.  It is not fair to these middle schoolers to take away these important opportunities for learning and community building.  With the education budget of about 35+ million, Swift program at a cost of $25,000, there has to be a way to find funds necessary to reinstate the interscholastic sports program at Swift.  Installing an intramural sports program is a great idea, with the opportunities that it would offer to kids with all ability levels.  However, this should not and could not replace the quality of interscholastic sports program and coaches that children for generations back have enjoyed.  Why now do these children have to have this taken away from them?  Because the economy is not great, because budgets are tight?  There will always be a reason we could cut certain things out of our children’s lives and there is always a way to figure out how to keep certain things in our children’s lives.  We need to keep the interscholastic sports program in place for our children.  Holly Warenko.”

Sandra Greenwood, 156 Belden St.:  I’m turning a different direction.   Is there any plan for this swine flu pandemic that’s going to be coming around?  Have you done anything at all, has there been any precautionary measures for the school and if there is going to be anything, as far as any student coming down with this, will the school be closed?  If one student gets this, how many students have to get this?  If the school is closed, will there still be meetings held?  These are all questions that I would like answered.

And one more thing, I meant to mention last time; welcome, Matt and I don’t know how these students are chosen, but they always seem to do very well with who they pick.  Welcome.

Mr. Terzigni:  Thank you.

Ms. Calabrese:  The Superintendent in her report will answer most of those questions that you just posed.

Ms. Greenwood:  Thank you.

Ms. Calabrese:  Is there anyone else who wishes to address the board?

Sara Smolski, 26 Woodgate Circle:  I am here to talk about the elimination of sports at Swift Middle School.  I am a member of both Swift softball and Swift basketball.  I have listened to and supported the parents speaking up for the elimination of sports, but now you have an actual member of the sports team speaking their peace.  I sat in the basketball gym last year thinking about what a great year we had ahead of us.  Talking to my peers about how much playing time we could have now that we are older, or maybe we can sit in the back of the bus on away games.  Now those are the least of my worries.  I have to worry about not even having a sport to play.  I know you think playing intramural sports is a good thing, so anyone can play, but me and a select few people who play sports are not just everyone.  We have a talent that we need to showcase and we cannot showcase that talent when we play with just everyone.  The teams that I was a part of weren’t just a team or another group of girls, I consider them family from the coaches to the parents.  I can remember it like it was yesterday.  I was trying out for basketball at Swift Middle School and I couldn’t have been more worried.  The competition I was up against made it even worse.  I worked the hardest I worked for anything in my whole life and it seemed like it would never end.  I don’t know how many (inaudible) Mr. Giannelli had, but let’s just say it was more than my teammates and I could handle.  I couldn’t sleep at night thinking of not making the team, making first cuts wasn’t good enough for me.  I wanted to be a Swift Eagle basketball player.  Finally the long dreadful wait was over.  I made it, I screamed, but I just couldn’t hold in the excitement I had.  I never felt that way before.  I felt special being part of a group of six girls who made the team in the seventh grade.  But now all that happiness is taken away and replaced with a hole in my heart for something that I love.  I go out in my driveway to practice my basketball for at least two hours after school and for what, so I could have nothing to look forward to for intramural sports?  I am not only asking you, but begging you to not only give me my sports back, but all the rest of the athletes at Swift.  Not even athletes, give us our school back so we can be happy again.  We are very serious when it comes to sports and it’s not just a game.  Some of us are working towards scholarships for high schools and colleges and how are we supposed to get better if we don’t have a little competition?  Our Swift sports are part of Watertown not just for the players, but for the proud people that come to watch and support us.  I would like to take a moment out of my speech to thank all the Swift supporters and my coach, Mr. Giannelli.  You made us run a lot, but I looked up to you and the way that you teach people how to play basketball, nobody can learn by themselves.  You push me to my breaking points but I survived and I love you for that.  I’m very sorry that I never got to tell you that in person.  I’d also like to thank Mr. Mane and Ms. Moriarty, my Swift softball coaches for making Swift softball the funniest thing I ever did.  Lastly, I’d like to thank Mr. Gugliotti and Mr. Rinaldi and all the other Swift supporters for trying their hardest for trying to get sports back.  It hasn’t gone unnoticed.  Even if you don’t give us our sports back, I am proud to stick up for my athletics, my school and my peers.  Thank you for the opportunity to speak and I’ll always be soaring with my Swift Eagles.

Pam Demirs, 45 Phillips Drive:  A little different topic, but it’s still with the pay-to-play and the gate entrance fees.  I currently have two children playing sports at the high school.  I paid $110.00 for each child to play for a total of $220.00.  Now I’ll be asked to pay to watch my children play these sports.   This Friday night is the opening game for the football and opening night for the girl’s swim team.  I will be expected to pay for myself and my family to attend the swim meet, walk across the parking lot, go to the football game and pay to get into that gate as well.  Probably about $25.00 for that night.  If only I had a soccer player, cross country, field hockey, I wouldn’t have to pay because there is no gate fees for those sports.  I don’t see how it’s fair to charge one set of parents double fees, another set, one set of fees.  I believe that if somebody’s is going to make a complaint, a suggestion should come along with it.  I’m urging the Board of Ed to give every family a pass to attend their children’s sporting event that they paid for.  This pass would only be good for the sport they paid for.  Thank you.

Rebecca Brieve, 313 Williamson Circle and Amber Gorman, 46 (inaudible) St.:

Ms. Brieve:  We are asking the board to reinstate the Swift sports program.  There’s a lot more to Swift sports than just the words.  There’s everlasting memories, lifetime friendships, fun experiences on the field and also the bus trips.  Sports after school is important in building character and also rounding us as individuals.  

Ms. Gorman:  The Swift Tournament last year was a great experience for us kids.  Half the town was there.  It’s not just a sporting event, it’s a community event that is a great time for everyone.  We are asking that you please reinstate this 50 year old sports program.  Thank you.

Vincent Turnbull, 118 Westgate Rd.:  I am an 8th grader at Swift Middle School.  I just want to say that this year is my year to shine and you’ve taken it away from me with no sports and graduation.  I am not getting as good an education as my other friends in other towns.  My friends and I deserve the same.

Michelle Spagnoletti, 84 Woodside Court:  I don’t have anything written down, but I just wanted you to know that it’s coming from the heart.  I am a former student of Swift and of Watertown High.  I’ve lived in Watertown my entire life.  I am the mother of three children here, one at the high school, one in 8th grade here at Swift and one at Judson.  I was going to talk about the sports, but that’s been talked about.  I do want to talk about no 8th grade graduation for our children.  I think the 8th graders here, as they’ve gone along, have missed out on a lot of things.  Every time something would come forward it would be their turn and they’re not able to get it and I think they feel really bad about that.  I’m willing for graduation, I understand that it’s about $3000.00 for 8th grade graduation, I’m willing to form a task to raise that money and set up what we need to do to have the children have an 8th grade graduation.  I think we need to listen to our children and I think that unfortunately, I am a parent who goes out and votes.  I vote yes, I have parents that are retired and they do vote no and I can understand both sides.  I think we have to be for the children.  We can’t use them as a pawn in this, this is an adult situation and it should be the adults that have to work it through, not the children.  If you will please consider allowing us to raise the money for graduation and if we have to set for everything, setting up chairs, doing whatever, I’m willing to take that on.

Bill Donston, 105 Dunrobin Lane:  I’d like to thank the board for the opportunity to speak.  Distinguished members of the board and my fellow citizens in Watertown:  I represent the Water-Oak Circle of Sports, been around the community 30+ years and well aware of the scholarships that we give out at the high school.  We’re also involved in trying to help the situation.  We’ve donated scoreboards, built the dugouts at Deland Field, so we’re certainly on board with whatever it takes to get interscholastic sports at Swift Middle School an ongoing project not just this year, but in continuing years as it was brought up that this was possibly a one year fix.  We need to look to the future as with anything in any budget.  As far as the intramural program, Watertown is a wonderful town and has the alternatives already.  In various sports, we have in town sports programs, some of them travel to make up for the people that don’t make your scholastic teams.  We have WAYS soccer division, we have in-town basketball, which I’m proud to say this year is going to be expanded to 14 and 15 year old boys, which hasn’t happened in the past.  The town itself has expanded the program.  Softball, we have the GROWS program, a wonderful opportunity for young ladies to play and in baseball, we have Little League, the AC’s and the Babe Ruth Program.  There are alternatives for the kids that don’t make the scholastic teams.  Those scholastic teams are a way for some of these students getting on the radar screens as somebody pointed out, future scholarships, whether it be a private high school or if they attend Watertown High School, certain colleges.  We can go through names of people that have gone through college, people that I’ve coached.  Tyler King, University of Connecticut in pitching, Ryan Reneau went through 4 years of the high school, he went through 4 years at Worcester Polytech and is now a lead engineer at General Dynamics and he attributes a lot of what he learned in discipline to the sports that he went through at this middle school and the high school.  The opportunities are there if we afford the opportunities to the kids.  We can certainly do it and again, I agree, being on a board if your stature is not an easy job.  A lot of tough decisions that have to be made on a monthly basis, or bi-monthly for the two meetings that you have.  I certainly support anything that I can do as a single citizen and the WaterOak Gold Circle of Sports certainly will assist in any way we can and continue to assist.  If there’s certain things we can do, well within our means, than the Gold Circle of Sports is at your discretion.  Thank you.

Ms. Calabrese:  Before we continue and I ask if there is anyone else, I just want to remind you, I will say again, that the two sub-committees met prior to this board meeting, agreed to this concept and we do support the action item that will be brought forth.  I just want to make sure that there is an understanding of the people who are sitting here.  Is there anyone else who wishes to address the board?

Joanna Pond, 159 French St.:  This is in regards to my daughter and schooling.  Last year, we moved before the end of the school year and my daughter started at Judson, and before the end of the school year, I wrote a note to the Superintendent asking for her to remain at Judson because all her friends were there that she’s known since pre-K.  I was given a letter in return saying for budgetary reasons, she would have to go to Polk and she would have 2 years to adjust.  The first day of school, my daughter had no designated school and no designated school bus.  She felt that her friends were taken away from her at the end of the school year last year and then she had nowhere to go the beginning of this year.  After about 3 ½ hours last Monday, we got her a school and a school bus.  She is still absolutely miserable.  I know four other parents who have moved and they put in requests and they were all granted and I want to know why my daughter was denied when there were four school buses.  I live 500 feet from Gilbert lane and there are 4 buses and Gilbert Lane is Judson off of French right across from the high school and that’s all Judson and I specifically wrote in my letter that I would be willing to either take her to the post office where there’s a Judson pick up or somewhere where she could continue to go and I was just wondering why she was denied and she’s still miserable.

Ms. Calabrese:  If you would call the Superintendent, she will be able to clarify the facts of the situation for you.  Thank you.

Heather Rinaldi, 16 Squire Court:  I just have a couple questions.  I have two children in the school, one is in seventh and one is in eighth.  They both play soccer which is not I believe now, not going to playing because it’s a fall sport.  If we run into this problem next year, than my seventh grader is not going to be able to play soccer again and I want to know what is going to happen with that sport, which is in the fall.

Ms. Calabrese:  Would you like to address that, Superintendent?

Mr. Apicella:  I can address it.

Ms. Calabrese:  Go ahead, Mr. Apicella is the chairman of athletics.

Mr. Apicella:  We formulated our budget as soon as the referendum was in, so it is up to you to support education.  It’s up to our community to support education and unfortunately, this year, they did not support education and we’re now, fortunately enough, finding alternate funds to have some sort of interscholastic sports at Swift.  But we need from you, as some other people mentioned, is to support education the first time that the budget comes out and those programs would be fully funded if we have a community that supports all aspects of education.  That’s what we’re asking of you if you want the programs that you desire.

Ms. Rinaldi:  I understand that, but like myself and Michelle, we vote every time and we say yes.  It doesn’t help us when the budget does not pass.  What else are we supposed to do?  This year we have no soccer and then my eighth grader doesn’t get to play and then my seventh grader who’s up, and then he is not going to get to play again.

Ms. Calabrese:  I think perhaps that this is a conversation that needs to take place or needs to continue at another time.  Mr. Apicella has given a very clear answer.  I’m not cutting you off, believe me.

Ms. Rinaldi: That’s the only sport that my two children play.

Ms. Calabrese:  I understand your concern, but I think Mr. Apicella has answered that very clearly.  Is there anyone else who wishes to address the board?

Mr. O’Donnell, 260 North St.:  I wasn’t going to say anything, but due to what the lady just brought forward, we don’t have 5 sports, basically that we normally would have here for sports in the fall, five if you count the cross country, being girls and boys.  But I would hope that in the spring and having done this for like 36 years, we would set our schedule for the fall sports before we would leave in June and as much as we don’t have any fall sports at the present time, hopefully in the spring, the athletic coordinator will again, which he did last spring, set a schedule for fall sports.  They don’t do it in September, it’s done, finished by June.  I would hope that the schedule is in place so that the budget is passed and the money is there and we’re ready to start with the fall program.  I think that’s what her concern was and I think that’s the direction that you have to go with the athletic coordinator here at the middle school.

Ms. Calabrese:  Thank you and your comments will be taken under advisement.  Is there anyone else who wished to address the board?  Seeing that no one else desires to address the board, we will move on with our meeting and before we do committee reports, maybe we’ll take a 5-minute recess.  If you wish to stay for the entire board meeting, you’re than welcome, but this is a good break, 5 minutes, if there are people that wish not to stay.

8:00 PM – Recess called by Ms. Calabrese.

8:05 PM – Meeting resumed.

E.     Committee Reports: 

1.
Advertising Committee – Mary Colangelo

Ms. Colangelo:  The Advertising Committee had a joint meeting with the Athletics Committee this evening and we reviewed alternate funds for the Swift Sports program.  It was determined after discussion that using the money in our banner advertising account along with the pay-to-participate fund, that we could reinstate winter and spring sports at Swift.  It was the unanimous decision of the committee to go forward with that and that will presented later this evening on the agenda.

2.     Athletics Committee – Joseph Apicella

Mr. Apicella:  I’d just like to reiterate that we’re thankful of all the hard work that everyone did in order to find an alternative source of funding.  In regards to Ms. Demirs, when we originally formed our budget, we were not going to have pay-to-participate, so I know that we have had previous discussions about eliminating your gate fee.  We thought it would be a mute point, because we didn’t anticipate pay-to-participate.

Ms. Demirs:  I just don’t understand how you charge one parent… you can’t control Veteran’s so you can’t charge for soccer.

Mr. Apicella:  Understanding that and the financial strain on you, I’d like to have another athletics meeting so that we can come up with a solution so that parents, once you pay-to-participate, you’ll be able to get in for free.

Ms. Demirs:  That’s all I’m asking.  Thank you.

Mr. Apicella:  Just to reiterate, to make sure that everyone’s clear that we’re using one time income to fund middle school sports, meaning that next year, we will be in a similar situation, unless we’re able to budget middle school sports out of our operating budget.  We need to be aware that this is a one time fix in order to solve this deficit.

3. Budget Committee – Thomas Lambert 

Mr. Lambert:  No report.

4.     Curriculum & Instruction Committee – Kevin Killeen

Mr. Killeen:  I have no report, but our Assistant Superintendent, Dr. Collin will be giving us a presentation later in the meeting on professional development which I really look forward to.

5.     Facilities Committee – Richard Mazzamaro

Mr. Mazzamaro:  No report, although I would ask that we meet to discuss the three school renovation projects.

6.     Policy and Labor Committee – Mary Colangelo

Ms. Colangelo:  No report.

7.     Cablevision – 

No one is currently representing Cablevision.

8.     PBC Representative – Richard Mazzamaro

Mr. Mazzamaro:  No report, other than to say we’ll be meeting Wednesday.

9.     Education Connection Representative – Janice Pond

Ms. Pond:  I did not attend last week’s meeting, but as I get information I do forward it.

F.
Communications - Secretary 


There are none this evening.

G.     Minutes


1.     Regular Board of Education Meeting – August 24, 2009

MOTION made by Ms. Colangelo, sec. by Mr. Lambert

TEXT OF MOTION:  to approve the minutes of the regular Board of Education meeting of August 24, 2009.

OPPOSED:  None

ABSTAINED:  Mr. Killeen, Ms. Pond

VOTE:  Motion carried (6-0-2)

H.     Superintendent's Recommendations and Report


Ms. Baldwin:  Thank you very much.  Item number 1 is very straightforward personnel business of the board.  It is the new hiring that has taken place of both the certified and non-certified area.  We also have under item number 2, resignations.  Two of those resignations were received right before school started, two of those teachers resigned to take employment elsewhere.

1. Appointments – (Information Only – No Action Required)

a. Mr. Richard Abelli to the position of Technology Education Teacher at Watertown High School, effective September 21, 2009, being hired on Step 13, Master’s Degree, at an annual contractual salary of $72,064.00 prorated.

b. Ms. Donna Cincogrono to the position of Parent/Child Playgroup Staff for the Watertown Family Resource Center at John Trumbull Primary School for the 2009-2010 school year, being paid the stipend of $1,483.00 funded from a grant through the Leever Foundation.

c. Ms. Jennifer Downes to the position of Math Teacher at Watertown High School, effective September 8, 2009, being hired on Step 2 with a Bachelor’s Degree, at an annual contractual salary of $40,076.00 prorated.

d. Ms. Marnie Ford to the position of Special Education Paraprofessional (Category #3) at Polk School, starting August 31, 2009, being hired for 6.5 hours per day, at an hourly rate of $15.38.

e. Ms. Aimee Martin to the position of Supervisor of Special Education 6-12, effective September 28, 2009, being hired on Step 3 of the Administrators’ Schedule at an annual contractual salary of $90,900.00 prorated.

f. Ms. Debra Giannetti to the position of paraprofessional, Category #3, Special Ed, at Watertown High School, effective August 31, 2009, being hired for 6.5 hours paid per day, 0.5 hour unpaid lunch, at an hourly rate of $15.38.

2. Resignations – (Information Only – No Action Required)

a.  Ms. Annamarie Davino from the position of Paraprofessional at Swift Middle School, effective September 23, 2009, due to relocation out of state.

b. Ms. Elizabeth DeCicco from the position of Extended Day Kindergarten Teacher at John Trumbull Primary School, effective August 24, 2009, to accept another position.

c. Mr. Michael Watson from the position of Math/Biology Teacher at Watertown High School, effective September 4, 2009, to accept another position.

3. Professional Development Presentation

Dr. James Collin will present to the Board of Education information connecting the District’s Theory of Action to the Professional Development Workshops that teachers and administrators participated in August 2009.

Ms. Baldwin:  Item number 3 is a presentation on the professional development that administrators and teachers took part in before school.  This is a contractual obligation for our teachers.  It’s considered workdays for them and they participated in a three day series really focusing on best instructional practice, targeting interventions to meet the needs of all students and this connects to the work that I shared with the board last spring in my evaluation with the board.  In terms of our efforts to become a continuously improving school system focusing on high performance, that’s really where we want to be, a high performing school system and as such, what drives that work is a systems approach to our thinking.  Board members are familiar with a theory of action that I have shared with you around our improvement work.  That theory of action drove our professional learning as an organization this August with the administrative group as well as with the teacher group and Dr. Collin will walk board members and community members through what we engaged in over those three days, how this will hopefully continue to inform and impact our continuous improvement efforts so that we become the high performing school system that we can and must be.  Dr. Collin probably needs a minute to set up.

Dr. Collin:  A theory of action, while it appears somewhat abstract, I’ll walk you through it by reading it to you in a very methodical way.  If we use data in systematic ways as a goal for examining school, classroom and individual student progress and implement job embedded professional development and collaboration; that’s the “if” statement.  Then, the instruction interventions will be targeted and focused ways and student achievement will increase.  Key terms within this statement; systemic use of data, meaning that one response in one classroom is mirrored across the system.  That the responses to instructional learning needs are systematic in nature and that they’re as automatic as we can make them and as frequent and consistent as we can make them.  That happens, though, through the concept of job embedded professional development and collaboration.  We’re working very hard to create teacher teams that are focused on student data and then, most importantly, the reaction to that data and what teachers do instructionally to create the change in student achievement that we’re looking for.

Our core approaches in this process are SRBI or Scientific Research Based Intervention.  You’ll hear those initials and that term talked about repeatedly statewide, actually nationwide under a different title called Response to Intervention.  It’s our ability to respond to a student learning need in a structured instructional intervention method, using that method and then probably most challenging for those in public education or any form of education is to document the change in student learning.  What exactly can a student do in November that he was unable to do in October?  That Scientific Research Based Intervention is very complex, but straightforward process that we’ll be working on consistently, that will drive our professional development, our curriculum work and our work day to day in the classroom.  

The next concept is professional learning community.  This is where job imbedded professional development comes into play.  Any individual working in isolation can be effective, but when a series of individuals, let’s say grade level teachers can all come together, talk about their curriculum, talk about how they enact that curriculum on a daily basis, talk about the assessments they create, they analyze the work students produce.  When that’s done collectively, everyone learns and that’s the job imbedded nature of that professional development.

The next concept is differentiated instruction.  You probably heard the term before.  It’s very complex, but critical work within the SRBI framework and teachers will be supported in their ability to implement differentiated instruction through that collaborative PLC model.

We kicked off our professional development in August bringing the teachers and bringing the administrators together at John Trumbull Media Center.  We talked about the professional learning community and talking about the principal’s ability to establish structures to ensure that that collaborative work can go on, grouping teachers by grade level or by content area with these guiding questions for those teachers.  Believe me, the guidance is structured beyond these four questions.  So the questions aren’t simply posed but teachers are guided through the process for going after this work.  

· What do we want students to know and be able to do?  Key question.

· How will we know if they met that expectation?  That’s our assessment piece.

The first questions really highlights curriculum.    The next question, how will we know if they met that expectation, that’s assessment.  And then the intervention pieces are next.

· What do we do when they aren’t learning?

· What do we do when they’ve mastered the material?

So a student who might be level 5 or at the advanced stage of the CMT year after year is just as challenging a question as the student who is at basic or below basic.  We must be in the business of challenging students regardless of where their current achievement is.

Next, in the following day with administrators, we worked on laying out in very practical terms, scientific research based interventions.  Tier 1 is differentiated instruction.  What does best instructional practice look like in the classroom?  We’re following up on that tomorrow when we took a model that we sketched out.  We identified how curriculum objectives should be posted, how they could be reviewed, which instructional strategies are researched based and how would they appear if you walked by or into a classroom to observe them, what would students be doing.  What do the assessment protocols look like?  How are rubrics used?  We listed very specific things in this tier 1 process.  We’re going to refine those things tomorrow.  Principals will begin to engage their teachers in that conversation.  It’s on going.  For the purpose of developing a walk through protocol, a system of checks, a system of criteria that could be applied to measure whether differentiated instruction and best instructional practice is going on in classrooms.  This process will go on very collaboratively.  Teachers involved in the process, teachers involved in identifying what strategies are listed on that protocol.  That work was begun.

Tier 2 under SRBI talks about classroom interventions, classroom based, students in the classroom and receiving a basic skill intervention or an advanced skill intervention that have been three times a week for 20 minutes in duration at least.  That’s different.  That’s a different model that will require change for folks throughout the nation, actually.  Our best practices are differentiated, flexible, students working at their instructional level, solving problems, making choices as they do their work and supported in that work, measured against a rubric and assessment criteria that are transparent.  Students know what their target is, they know what’s expected of them.

Tier 3 intervention, increases the length of time and the frequency of the intervention still in the classroom.  One of the important pieces in our restructuring administratively was the blending of special education and curriculum.   This process, that blending decision, really can be based upon some of the changes that are coming through RTI and through scientific research based interventions.

We work the administrators pretty hard because that’s not the end of the story.  The last piece here is the WIST process.  How do we intervene for students who are starting to show some signs of struggle, whether their struggle is academic or behavioral?  What do we do to help them get back on track and meet expectations?  That process really must be systematic and uniform.  It can’t be dependent upon the circumstance that child finds themselves in.

In terms of our ongoing work with principals and implementing professional learning community, we listed some structures that are very concrete.  Meeting times and frequency, when and where are people meeting?  Once they’re meeting we worked with principals to create group norms for those groups.  How will they make decisions?  What will they do when they disagree?  Helping folks realize that honest intellectual professional disagreements will occur and grounding that decision making in best practice and in research is really where we want it to go.  We want teachers to challenge each other with instructional methods and with results in student learning.  We will keep records of these meetings, there will be communication system from the meeting to the principal.  One of the ways to organize the work of these comities is something called a task and product sheet.  We will mirror the process for our administrative group as well during our administrative council meetings.  We will conduct administrative council meetings using a task and product sheet as well.  Principals will have an opportunity to also use that task and product sheet created in a different context for their teachers sharing best practices.  When a principal comes up with a structure that works to put meetings together, create common formative assessments, track student data and analyze the result, they solve the problem and they share that with their administrative colleagues so that the learning can be job embedded and everyone grows from that process.  Teachers will do the same.  When they find an intervention at level tier 2 that really worked to move student’s instructionally, they’ll share that across the school.

Ms. Pond:  In these groups, is there a team leader?  Who is the person?  Who is the catalyst to keep all of this going?  

Dr. Collin:  Let’s say the group of teachers is the English department at the high school.   In that particular situation there is a stipend leader.   Let’s say though, differently it’s the second grade school at John Trumbull.  The principal will create a structure for that meeting that brings people to the table based on their schedules.  They might not all be able to attend one meeting of all second grade teachers.  Once they’re together, they have a task and product sheet that guides their work.  They have to develop consensus around the work on that task and product sheet.  There are some models of a PLC that will appoint a given leader and give that person those managerial organizational responsibilities.  Personally, I don’t think that’s the way to go.  I think that it’s better to be collaborative in that group and part of the norming process requires the teachers to talk about the workflow.  Meeting minutes are going to be required.  One of the items in the norm sheet says participation.

Ms. Pond:  So who logs that, everyone?

Dr. Collin:  Yes.  It’s run by everyone and it’s documented in the meeting minutes and that’s the way a principal can look at the meeting minutes and say, “you really didn’t address the issue”.

Principals, after we worked with them administratively, they went back to their schools and these are the plans that were implemented at the various schools.

This is Watertown High School.  You can see a pretty robust agenda for the teachers.

· Positive behavioral supports, which are ways to make sure students aware of the expectation and acting them out.

· Early intervention process.  Again mirroring what we did in administrative council.

· PLC implementation

· Infinite Campus, our student data management resource.

· Anti-defamation link which you heard a little bit from Matt about “The Truth About Hate” program.  Very powerful program.

Mr. Killeen:  Dr. Collin, have we integrated the data driven decision making in this process?  Are we embracing the model?

Dr. Collin:  Yes, there are some very strong structures in place in Watertown in that there is a data team process currently in existence.  There are protocol days which teachers will take a look at students work.  They’ve had training in those things.  There are district assessment calendars that are in place.  What our challenge is, is to make those strong structures really dynamic and really current so that they really do drive instructional practice the next day and it’s not an over analysis of data that may be dated to some degree before they really act on it.  We think those structures that currently in place, meshed with some of these new concepts that are coming up.  It really can create a powerful dynamic.

Swift Middle School:

Positive Behavioral Support, FBA is functional behavioral assessment and BIP is behavioral improvement plan.  They had a presenter, Dr. Reets who talked with the faculty about the skills required to put that plan in place.  School psychologists, support staff will put an FBA and a BIP in place and now, what things can teachers do to make sure that behavior plan is really implemented with fidelity and accurately and data is carefully gathered to see if the student’s made progress.  It was a good presentation there.  They also did Infinite Campus work, CMT data analysis and then PLC implementation was also put forward here at Swift.

Judson and Polk worked with SIRC, Special Ed Resource Council to refresh themselves and to fine tune the data driven decision making process.  SRBI was also integrated throughout that two days of training.  Taking a look at data, I can’t say this enough, is critical, but responding to the data in a timely fashion and monitoring that response or that level of response of that student is critical.  Again, at Judson and Polk, CMT analysis, Infinite Campus work was also done.  Grade 3 teachers at both schools were trained in the DRA II, the Developmental reading assessment.  Currently the DRA II, we have training through grade 3 at this point.

Mr. Apicella:  K-3.  Do we have plans to move that up to K-5?

Dr. Collin:  I believe we do.  Yes.  It’s critical.  John Trumbull’s work on day 1 with their teachers focused on differentiated instruction.  Infinite Campus was also done there.  I want to make a connection between differentiated instruction and guided reading.  You’ll hear a lot of discussion and I know you’ve had a lot of discussion about the need for level texts.  It’s very critical throughout, really, K-12.   You must have instructional material that every student can engage in at their independent level so that they read and gather content knowledge after independent level.  If they’re not doing that, it’s very difficult to move their reading ability.  Instructional material is good, they must have that as well.   Instructional material is supported with instruction.  Through this guided reading process and differentiated instruction, they must have leveled material.  So, if I’m an eighth grader, but I’m reading at the fifth grade level, I need to access fifth grade material that’s on content.  So you know the challenge, I just want to reiterate the point here.  They also did some work with the preschool assessment progress monitoring and that work, all of these items will be on going.

A component of our special services program had a presentation form Dr. (inaudible) regarding social language, its use in development and assessment, so speech and language pathologists and school psychologists were involved in that work.

The idea of professional development is critical, it’s our ability to implement our core work.  It sounds simple in curriculum and instruction and assessment, but when you challenge yourself with taking that curriculum, measuring it against what students need in the 21st century in a global economy to be competitive for universities and to be competitive in the workplace, that curriculum, must e updated, must be aligned with materials that are updated.  The instructional component is only as good as the result it gets through assessment and you ability to react to assessment data quickly so that students get feedback and can be moved forward.  Sometimes that curriculum and instruction and assessment cycle can be taken for granted, but a lot of hard work has to go into it to make that effective.  Our effectiveness is measured in student learning and achievement.  We’ll talk more in the future about that in terms of district data team and finding key data points within the district that will serve as our benchmark.  If those items aren’t moving, we have more work to do.

Questions regarding the presentation?

Mr. Killeen:  Is that to say that summative, formative and district wide assessments are already in place?

Dr. Collin:  Yes, you could say that.  There is a district wide K-12 assessment calendar.  When I came in, that is a strong structure.  So, the structure’s there, the question is, can every item on that assessment calendar be validated?  Meaning that it’s timed appropriately, meaning that teachers value it and it’s aligned with the curriculum and they can respond to the data they get from it.  That’s the challenge.  So you have the structure.  It’s about updating the structure, also making the structure come alive, so it changes.  It needs to evolve and teachers need to own the assessment calendar.  Right now we’re working on that.  In the PLC process, they come together in a group and they look at their assessment calendar, they look at what teach and their pacing guide.  They agree that the pacing guide is uniform across the district.  It’s a lot of work.  If it’s aligned, does it line up with what’s on the assessment calendar?  If no, how does the assessment calendar need to be adjusted?  If that process stops at any point in time, the assessment calendar starts to get dated and become more of a burden or a thing to do rather than drive actual instruction.  In an ideal world, you want the data from the assessment calendar to be waited for.  Folks are dying to get at and figure out where my kids are.  But if they’re giving the assessment simply to give it, they’re not really informing their instruction.  A lot of structures are there that are good quality, it’s a matter of making them come alive using the PLC model to do that.

Mr. Apicella:  I have a question.  You said the tier 2 and tier 3 interventions are given in the classroom?  Who’s delivering those interventions?

Dr. Collin:  Good question.  SRBI and the theory behind it is that all students learn in multiple ways and at their levels.  The key to successful implementation of those interventions, that tier 2 and tier 3, is a quality diversified tier 1 practice  that is differentiated, that gives students choices.  A good example of that is guided reading.  Right now we’re focusing on our primary school.  That guided reading process needs to happen throughout.  Chris (inaudible) will talk about AP courses and students giving grade level and beyond material, but it’s only as good as their ability to access it independently and interact about what they’re reading.  So that I can read something and you can read something, we have different opinions about it and we get back into the text to form our opinion.  That’s guided reading.  Again, it’s not a primary piece, but to more specifically answer you question, you really have to work on tier 1 first and make sure you have flexible classrooms, where kids can make choices and function at their independent level.

Mr. Apicella:  So the classroom teacher is providing tier 2 and tier 3?

Dr. Collin:  Right, now, one of the things we’re looking at to support the classroom teacher is the use of our remedial staff.  Our remedial staff identifies the students who are below grade level, creates interventions at tier 2 that can be implemented in the classroom.

Mr. Apicella:  By the classroom teacher.

Dr. Collin:  Yes.

Mr. Apicella:  They would be more of an instructional resource, a coach.

Dr. Collin:  And be a guide in terms of what does this tier 2 intervention look like, what strands on the CMT is it connected to, which curriculum components is it connected to and then here’s the process, here’s what it looks like.  That starts very incrementally.  Here’s one place we’ve identified it, let it happen in the classroom.  After modeling and after instruction, students need to be guided through this process as well.  It’s called the community of learner’s model, so that they all know that they’ll be functioning independently, but that’s ok, that people will be working on different things.

Mr. Apicella:  So some districts have hired certified teachers as interventionalists?  Is that a model that we’re looking at?  Something that would benefit as either using a push in or pull out model or combination of both?

Dr. Collin:  That’s a question that would be ongoing.

Mr. Apicella:  Should we wait to see if having that additional staff would be beneficial?

Dr. Collin:  Right now we’re taking a hard look at our current staff, to see our service delivery model in remedial instruction.

Ms. Baldwin:  If I could just add and I think you could glean it from this presentation all the work that we’ve done, our focus is very clear right now.  It’s on best instructional practices in the classroom, being able to identify the learning objective, the content, the strategies used, making sure that’s differentiated, a constructiveness approach to student learning that right now our core focus is on best instructional practice in the classroom.  Once we push that work forward and you can see it’s aggressive, what we’re doing, the learning is robust, we will then, as we develop the 2010-2011 budget as we look at the work of the remedial staff right now, trying to establish tier 2 intervention and how to support the classroom teacher in delivering them, we may be in a better position to take a look at perhaps ARRA funding, and see if that’s a strategy we want to pursue.

Mr. Apicella:  Thank you.  I understand, focus on tier 1.

Ms. Pond:  And listening to you, I think what you want to say is that you want it to come alive because a lot of what you’re saying, I don’t know from 7 up, but from grade 6 down, it was happening and the people that were utilized, were the remedial reading, remedial math and the teaming of the special ed teacher and mainstream, so I think that what you want to say is that you need it to become really alive all the way through.

Ms. Calabrese:  In my school system, we’re implementing all of this as we speak and right now what we’re doing is looking at the schedules of all the remedial staff and trying to find a way to have them really shoulder a lot of this tier 2 and tier 3 intervention on a push in basis because it really is very difficult to find time during the school day for the classroom teacher to be implementing tier 2 or tier 3.  For instance, if it’s reading, that extra 30 minutes has to take place outside of that reading block.  Then you’re going into a math block or a science block, so we’re finding it to be very problematic.  There needs to be a lot of creative problem solving going on with this and I guess every school district has to find it’s own way to approach it.

Dr. Collin:  Just to give you a sense of portionality here, tier 1 done well, differentiated instruction with materials to support that, serves about 80-85% of the student body.

Ms. Calabrese:  It’s supposed to.

Mr. Lambert:  Dr. Collin, how does increased class size affect this?  It’s obvious what you’re going to tell me, but can you expand on that?

Dr. Collin:  There are a lot of things that affect this.  Increased class sizes certainly increases those ratios and creates more demand for every classroom teacher.  Some of the struggles as well in terms of tier 1 intervention with a solid curriculum anchored in solid assessments that are benchmarked district wide, requires a lot of supervision and oversight to pull that off and to actually do the work of creating those documents.  One of the challenges that we have in Watertown is that the work is consolidated with building administrators and a very minimal central office staff.  K-12 literacy coordinator, K-12 math coordinator are not in place.  That’s another reason why a professional learning community model is important, but here it’s absolutely essential.  We need to create capacity throughout the district so that teachers, regardless of their grade level, regardless of their content area, have a solid understanding of the curriculum, the assessment calendar and the ability to shape those things and take leadership in those areas.  It’s important everywhere, but here it’s just essential.

Ms. Baldwin:  Thank you very much, Dr. Collin.

4. Opening of School Report and Enrollment Report

The Superintendent of Schools, Karen Baldwin, will update the Board Members on the opening of school and the Enrollment Report for school year 2009-2010.

Ms. Baldwin:  Item number 4 is just to talk briefly about he opening of school and our student enrollment report as well.  Dr. Collin really highlights what our real work here is as instructional leaders and it’s easy to be sidetracked by many other things but this is our core mission to improve the student learning outcomes of all of our children and so we are working hard collectively as an administrative team and as a teaching staff and faculty across the district to that and we’re really excited about this work.  Certainly we’re excited about the opening and the start of the 2009-2010 school year.  On Monday, August 31st was the first day of school and we welcomed 3,277 children into our school system.  It was actually a very quite and smooth opening and hopefully that’s what all of you have heard as well.  Due to the hard work of many many people at central office as well as building principals and Ray Ceniccola, the Director of Facilities and staff, this year, I think if it was possible to be more complex of an opening than last year’s, it was.  We were dancing the dance with O&G and trade contractors at both Judson and the high school in getting those buildings cleaned and our principals just did Gilman’s work in dealing with a reduced budget, a reduced staff and ever changing staffing matrix and getting teachers in place and content ready and welcoming all 3,277 children.  It was a great opening.  You can see that we have a robust learning agenda as a community ahead of us through this professional development work that Dr. Collin shared with you.  Also, Matt mentioned it a little bit in his opening, but last Thursday at Watertown High School, we did have the Anti-defamation League and that’s all part of helping with positive school climate and that’s true all across the school system, in that in order for children to learn and achieve at high levels, the first piece that needs to be in place is a positive climate.  The work that the Anti-Defamation League did at the high school with this program, “The Truth About Hate” was very powerful.  It’s compelling first level work for us in terms of identifying with how to better connect children with school and with personal responsibility and with focusing on their goals and their dreams and taking steps to help achieve them with us.  The end of September, Mr. Geary, the Kueglers and some students from the new Delta Program will be presenting some of the work that’s taking place at the high school.  We’re up and running and we’re in a good place.  

I do want to share with you some of our enrollment information which was included in your packet.  At John Trumbull, we have 741 students and if you recall, last year we did have projections done by Dr. Peter Prauda, a former consultant from the State Department of Education.  The projected number of children at John Trumbull last year was projected at 750 and we’re at 741 and we see more children in kindergarten than the projection anticipated more in grade 1, but overall, across the school, the pre-K to 2, we’re less than the projection.  We’re at 741, the projection was at 750.

Polk, we’ve said all along we anticipated 393 children at Polk and that’s how many showed up last week and are there right now.  Again our biggest challenge there is in grade 5.  The board as you know, we did request a new 5th grade teacher.  That request had to be eliminated and so we do have one class of 27 children in grade 5 at Polk, we have 3 sections of 26 and 1 section of 25.  Certainly that’s very challenging for us.

At Judson, we have 343 children, which is also the number that we’ve been targeting all along.  That has class sizes in grade 4, 2 sections of 27 kids, 2 sections of 26 children in grade 4 and 1 section of 25.  Also, at grade 3, we have 2 sections of 24, one section of 25 and one section of 26.  Grade 5 has a little better class size ratio with 5 sections of 22 or 23 children in each.  Certainly this is all due to our inability to get a budget supported and so two positions at Judson were not filled due to resignation.

Across the system, grade 3-5 we have 736 children and the enrollment projection was for 739.  Again, just under.

Swift Middle School, we have 787 children in grades 6,7 and 8.  The projection was for 780.  You can see that those numbers are pretty accurate.  

At the high school, we actually have 1,013 children that came to the high school last week and this week.  The projection was for 990 and so it’s over the projection by a fair amount and that’s really interestingly a result of grades 10 through 12.  It’s not a result of the ninth grade enrollment.  We projected ninth grade enrollment to be at 285 and it’s currently at 278 students but our 10, 11 and 12th grade enrollment is up significantly.  It’s interesting.

Across the school system, it’s 3,277 children, the projection was for 3,259.  We had 18 more children than our enrollment projection anticipated but certainly that’s across the school system that we see that.  Primary at the high school.  It was a strong opening, we continue to monitor our enrollment and we’re excited for the school year.  We have work to do and we’re doing it.

5.
Three School Project Update 



Administration will present an update on the three-school project.

Ms. Baldwin:  Watertown High School, as you know, the parent drop off and bus loops and northeast parking lot
are all complete.  The southeast parking area, site drainage and sewer work continues.  The new fencing along Tower Rd. and Pleasantview Drive should be completed by the end of next week.  Our neighbors have been very tolerant of this and I think they’ll be excited to see the privacy fence installed.  Course coat paving of the southeast parking area is to completed by the end of October and the Mills complex as you know is substantially complete and we are rededicating the field this Friday evening at 6:30.  In terms of the inside of the building, the gymnasium and auditorium and associated classrooms and locker rooms are scheduled to be turned over to us by October 5th.  The west wing has been abated and scheduled demolition work has been completed inside that west wing area.  West wing new wall construction and the mechanicals, electrical and plumbing is in progress.  The three story wing has been abated and is now reoccupied and the relocation of science and computer labs has been completed and that was a challenge for us to get that done by the start of school.  West wing renovations are scheduled to be completed and ready for use by the third week in December.  This is a very aggressive phasing schedule and continues to challenge all of us to stay on top of it.  Certainly, our punch list work continues for the new administrative wings and classroom space.

Judson, as you know is substantially complete.  We’re working on the punch list with O&G.  The two outstanding areas there are the media center and the gymnasium.  We believe that will be turned over to us September 30th and ready for use the first week in October.  The site work is also substantially complete.

Polk, the site work is currently underway.  Underground drainage, parking lot and site elevation change work continues.  The scheduled demolition work is ongoing.  That’s of the existing wall, ceiling, flooring and mechanical and electrical plumbing.  Those who were at the ground breaking on Saturday had an opportunity to tour the building and can see the amount of work that’s been done thus far, in terms of demolition.  We’ve also started the under slab mechanical, electrical and plumbing work at Polk.  We will be setting up facilities committee meetings to talk about all three projects and timelines and phasing.

Lastly, I do want to remind the Board of our work with the anticipated H1N1 and Swine flu potential pandemic.  As a school district, we receive guidance on this form the Centers for Disease Control, from our medical advisor, Dr. Craig Czarsty, from the State Department of Education and from the Torrington Health District.  That’s the biggest piece is that we know first off that we are in close communication with these bodies and that helps to inform the district position on how to anticipate an outbreak.  First thing we do, is we had professional development with our administrative staff so that principals know how to be pro-active in this and what steps and what position the district is taking.  We’ve also had professional development meetings with our school nurses and with our medical advisor present as well.  Our position right now is that we monitor attendance through the building principals and also the school nurses.  Children who are sick with a fever of 100 degrees or more and have multiple flu symptoms will be sent home.  If that is the case, if they multiple symptoms such as cough and sore throat and the fever, we will mask them, while we wait for their parents.  Children cannot return to school unless they are 24 hours free of symptoms and that’s without medication.  They have to be free of symptoms without medication for 24 hours.  Certainly our strategy is to be very clear about what appropriate hygiene is so that we are reinforcing a good hand washing as well as covering your mouth while coughing and sneezing into the crook of one’s arm.  All of those strategies are being reinforced throughout the school system.  I sent a letter home last Friday to all parents of the school children reinforcing these strategies and letting them know if their child is sick, they need to stay home and to make appropriate plans for that.  That is critical.  In terms of our cleaning protocol,  we have a strong cleaning protocol in place in the buildings to maintain clean, healthy schools.  All the group leaders, the head custodians in the buildings are very familiar with that and that continues and is in place.  Right now, every piece of information we have received is that there is no need to close schools should there be incidental outbreaks across the school system.  What would potentially compel us to close school would be significant attendance loss where we don’t have teachers in the building because the teachers are ill and also because we have numerous children absent.  We will monitor that and make those decisions at the local level.  Depending upon what transpires, it is possible that state or national government would intervene and tell us to close school, but at this juncture, every district has been informed that it is a local decision and we need to monitor that.

Mr. Killeen:  Superintendent, has the CBC or the state required anything such as posters for students for appropriate hand washing, how to sneeze into your arm and all that good stuff?

Ms. Baldwin:  We do have those publications and they’ve been distributed to the schools.

I.     Report from the Chairman 

Ms. Calabrese:  The Board and the Superintendent have done their due diligence and have acted with integrity throughout this long budget process.  At the risk of being redundant, I will ask you to recall that the first budget that went to referendum presented a decrease in pay-to-participate.  This was meant to be the first step in eliminating pay-to-participate all together.  At that time the idea of eliminating interscholastic sports at the middle school level was the furthest thing from anyone’s mind.  Had the budget passed the first time around, we wouldn’t have been sitting here talking this evening about this subject.  The cold hard reality is that our town charter for better or worse, allows for numerous referendums until the town and school budgets are passed.  Most of time on this board is spent deciding which cuts will do the least amount of damage to the school district as a whole.  We are fiscally at a point when every cut we make compromises our student’s right to an education in some way.  Swift no longer has a family and consumer science program, even though during the school’s renovation, a room was specifically built for that program.  A business teacher has been cut from the high school that has been placed on warning status because of the lack of electives available to students.  We are currently down nine teaching positions as compared with the last school year.  Four teachers have lost their jobs, class sizes in the elementary schools have increased to unacceptable levels as we try to raise student’s reading achievement.  It’s very troubling that we don’t see the same sense of outrage over these cuts, the silence have been deafening.  A Board of Education’s primary responsibility must be preserving students’ access to core academic subject areas.  These are defined by No Child Left Behind legislation as English, Language Arts Reading, Mathematics, Science, the Arts, World Languages, Civic and Government, Economics, Geography and History.  The basic principle concerning extra curricular activities including interscholastic sports is that since they are not part of the basic right to an education, school officials have discretion in determining whether to offer an activity and in setting conditions for participation.  According to Connecticut school law, these are considered supplemental activities that are a privilege, not a right.  Other items in the budget such as supplies, text books, teaching positions, programs and technology are integral to sustaining core academics.  Out of desperation, previous school boards have cut maintenance funding leaving us with crumbling school buildings in need of updating.  As a result, we now find ourselves in the middle of three huge and costly renovation projects.  At a previous board meeting, the Superintendent revealed that she had cross referenced the names of parents of school children with the names of those who voted in the first referendum.  She found that 688 out of 2,503 parents of school children actually voted in the first referendum.  As I looked around the room this evening, I couldn’t help but wonder how many of the parents sitting here didn’t vote in the first or second or third referendum or voted no.  All of the energy that we saw here in the room this evening would be much better spent in voter registration drives and in a campaign to get all parents of school children to vote in budget referendums.  With a zero percent increase, the Board of Education doesn’t have the luxury of maintaining the status quo.  We have a moral and a legal obligation to step back, look at the district as a whole, set priorities and act responsibly to preserve what is most fundamental to public education and I feel very confident that we have done that.

J.    
Action Items – Adoption of Items to be Approved by Consent


1. Consideration of the Approval of Family Medical Leave of Absence

MOTION:


made by Ms. Colangelo, sec. by Mr. Mazzamaro

TEXT OF MOTION: 
Ms. Elisha Gesseck, Grade 6 Teacher at Swift Middle School, requests a maternity leave of absence under the Family Medical Leave Act, commencing on or about October 9, 2009 through February 8, 2010, with use of accumulated sick time and a medical doctor’s note to return.

It is recommended that the Board approve of a maternity leave of absence under the Family Medical Leave Act, for Ms. Elisha Gesseck, Grade 6 Teacher at Swift Middle School, commencing on or about October 9, 2009 through February 8, 2010, with use of accumulated sick time and a medical doctor’s note to return. 

DISCUSSION:

None

OPPOSED:


None


ABSTAINED:

None

VOTE:


Motion passed unanimously

2. Consideration of the Approval of FY 2009-2010 Budget Reductions

MOTION:


made by Mr. Lambert, sec. by Mr. Mazzamaro

TEXT OF MOTION:
It is recommended that the Board approve of the attached reductions to the FY 2009-2010 budget.  (See Attachment A.)

DISCUSSION:

Mr. Apicella:  The funds which have been moved to ARRA funding; is that two year funding we’ve been allotted?





Ms. Baldwin:  The ARRA grant is for two years.  We have put those monies aside for just the one year for fiscal year 2009-2010, and I think as we move forward with budget deliberations for 2010-2011, the board needs to determine what its priority is.  It would be my recommendation to the board that we take some of these dollars out of ARRA and begin restoring them onto the board’s budget.  That will be very challenging for us but I think that is the right thing to do and we can reallocate the ARRA dollars in a different direction, perhaps with intervention specialists or something of that nature.

OPPOSED:


None
ABSTAINED:

None

VOTE:


Motion passed unanimously


3.       Reinstatement of Inter-Scholastic Sports



MOTION:


made by Mr. Mazzamaro, sec. by Mr. Irwin



TEXT OF MOTION:
It is recommended that the Board approve using external fund accounts from the banner advertising and pay-to-participate revenue to fund Swift Middle School athletics for the winter 2010 and spring 2010 athletics programs.



DISCUSSION:

Mr. Mazzamaro:  I just want to thank the parents who came out and brought to our attention their passion for this and also the hard work of the Superintendent’s office in putting this together as well as the Athletics and Advertising Sub-Committees.  I’m just very glad to see that we’re able to give this back to the kids.



OPPOSED:


None



ABSTAINED:

None



VOTE:


Motion passed unanimously



K.
Future Agenda Items and Board Members’ Comments

Ms. Pond:  I’d like to make a comment.  I really enjoyed your report (speaking to Ms. Calabrese).  I just wish you had given it when everyone was here.  I just didn’t know if you’d be willing to put that in a letter to the editor or something.  I just think it was really good.

Ms. Colangelo:  Superintendent’s Corner.

Ms. Pond:  Something.  I thought it’s worth people hearing it.  When we make these cuts, it’s not that we’re against sports, it’s just we have to look at everything and it’s not easy.  It is very difficult for all of us to make those cuts.

Ms. Calabrese:  And my greatest fear is that next year we might be sitting here facing the same dilemma.  I really hope that’s not true but it’s very easy to see how we could be in the same situation next year if parents who have school children do not get out and vote yes in the first referendum to support our budgets.

As part of my comments, I will walk through the reductions.

$1,162,435.00 cut in personnel.

$361,688.00 reduction in benefits.

$91,713.00 reduction in textbooks.

$20,675.00 reduction in pay-to-participate

$14,500.00 in maintenance supplies.

$16,258.00 in leases.

$43,200.00 in pupil services.

$28,500.00 in the middle school and that’s where the sports program modification and the graduation program modification are contained.

$24,110.00, professional development.

$314,155.00 out of district, special education

The total reductions are $2,077,234.00.

Mr. Mazzamaro:  I just have one comment, even a request.  There was news of the council with the funds from the bonding, the bond interest savings, about $700,000.  I thought as a board, we should formally ask the Town Council.  We’ve talked about setting up the maintenance fund for our new buildings, that we should ask formally, the Town Council.

Ms. Baldwin:  Hearing that interest expressed last week, when we knew that this meeting was being arranged by the Town Council, I did write a letter on behalf of the board today to Chuck Frigon to present to the town council this evening, explaining the work that we have done at the facilities and budget level to develop our own capital improvement plan and requested specifically that they look at $35,000 in need that we have right now in John Trumbull for driveway repair as well as sidewalk repair.  That they also look at the reduction that we made in technology in John Trumbull, the lease purchase in technology that they consider adding another $10,000 to the Board’s budget to accommodate that.  That they also look to help us fund in the future turf maintenance projects at Swift and at Watertown High School and that I expressed the Board’s genuine interest in working collaboratively on this initiative with the Town Council and so I sent that and copies will be provided to you in this week’s Board package.  Hopefully that sentiment was heard and the decision will be made to set monies aside to help us long range fund some of the maintenance needs across the district.

Ms. Calabrese:  Anyone else?

Mr. Lambert:  There is an account set up specifically for that, especially a track and turf account.

Ms. Pond:  I just want to know how the busing went.  I heard complaints about John Trumbull and the Guernseytown Rd. group, but is that all ironed out?

Ms. Clancy:  It has been a challenge with the construction on Guernseytown, but they have been working it out making adjustments as necessary to make it better.  This week, today, has slowed down with phone calls.  We were bombarded the first two weeks.  It got better as the weeks went on.  We had a couple of calls.  They were looking at alternate routes to get around and been working very hard.

L.     Public Participation

Sandra Greenwood, 156 Belden St.:  I just have one question.  Superintendent Baldwin mentioned how if anyone has no symptoms for 24 hours, who has the authority to say that this child is allowed back in school again?

Ms. Baldwin:  The parents are ultimately responsible for making clear that children are healthy enough and meet our guidelines to return to school.  We’ve been quite explicit to parents about the need to keep sick children home.  Parents understand that.  If in fact a child comes to school and they are not symptom free, that usually manifests itself during the course of the school day because they don’t feel well and they go to our school nurse and then the school nurse would begin the process all over again and have a wonderful teachable moment to help the parents understand the importance of following these recommendations.  It’s critical that we all work together in this effort because if people don’t follow that, it’s jeopardizing the health and well being of the entire learning community.

Ms. Greenwood:  Are you saying the child would have to present a note stating that they’re all right?

Ms. Baldwin:  The parent can send the child to school without a note.

Mr. Killeen:  On the premise that they’re simply sick, if they’ve been diagnosed as an H1N1, they would obviously need a doctor’s note to return?

Ms. Baldwin:  I think right now it is the flu and they treat it as if it’s a standard flu.  It is unusual circumstances where children are actually tested and sent to labs.  I think if children go home with the flu it is assumed that it is likely H1N1 and that they need to take all the precautions that we’ve talked about in terms of staying home until symptom free for 24 hours without medication.

Ms. Calabrese:  I’d also like to add that it’s been made very clear to us that school closings are the very last resort.  You’re not going to hear, hopefully, as many school closings as you heard about last year.

Guy Bizzano, 399 Artillery Rd.:  Just wanted to make a quick comment to address what you said, Janice, about the Guernseytown route, also known officially as Bus B.  It’s the route that carries my child in the morning and you folks may feel like a pincushion tonight, I know that often is the case every month.  I really want to just voice for the record, my praise for Karen Clancy, for Terry in your office, I’m sorry, I don’t know her last name.  Diane over at Student Bus, bent over backwards to address a busing concern that my wife and I had and made sure that my son was bused safely to school.  In a very busy busy time, you certainly made us feel like we were the only parents in town.  I appreciate not just the attention, but the effectiveness with which you addressed our need.  The Guernseytown route which you indicated before still needs a little massaging.  I know you’re paying attention to that and I know you’ll address that the same way you have with our previous concerns. I appreciate that kind of attention and thank you very much for serving our school district.

Nadine Savage, 629 Linkfield Rd.:  First I just want to say thank you for working with the parents and putting Swift sports back in.  I do have one question and I know at the earlier meeting it came up that the advertising account also funded the H2O Robot Program at the high school last year, or gave them funds.  I was just wondering if it would still be used for that or if all the money was going towards the sports.  The second thing that we really haven’t seen addressed as to if the PTO were to work with the students and the staff at Swift and come up with the funds would Swift graduation be reinstated?

M.
Adjournment


MOTION:  made by Ms. Pond, sec. by Mr. Irwin


TEXT OF MOTION:
To adjourn the meeting at 9:12 PM


DISCUSSION:

None


OPPOSED:


None


ABSTAINED:

None


VOTE:


Motion passed unanimously






Respectfully submitted,





         
Mary Colangelo, Secretary
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Patricia A. Barber, Minutes Secretary
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